PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, September 9, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, September 9, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr.
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager

Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then asked for a moment of silence in recognition of Melvin Dyer, a Duxbury police officer who was killed in the line of duty during the previous weekend.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Selectmen’s meeting of September 16, 2008 will be held in the Little Theater of Plymouth Community Intermediate School, as the Primary Elections will occupy the Mayflower Hearing Room on that evening.

Town Manager’s Report

America’s Hometown Shuttle – Town Manager Mark Sylvia reported upon the success of the America’s Hometown Shuttle, which just completed its first season of operation by the Plymouth & Brockton Railway Company.  The shuttle, Mr. Sylvia said, was a public/private partnership to provide both tourists and residents with an alternative means of transportation to hotels, shopping, and attractions from major transportation hubs like the Route 3 / Exit 5 bus stop and the Kingston MBTA Commuter Rail Station.  Public response to the shuttle was positive, and it is expected that the shuttle service will be expanded to daily operation (from the previous Friday-Saturday-Sunday schedule) throughout the summer of 2009.

MSBA / Plymouth North High School Project – Mr. Sylvia provided the Board with an update on the Massachusetts School Building Authority (“MSBA”) process related to the Plymouth North High School project.  The Town’s Building Committee, he said, is presently coordinating the search for an Owners Project Manager, which is the next step in the process required by MSBA.  The chairman of the Building Committee and Superintendent of Schools will provide the Board with an update on the process sometime in the near future, he noted. 
Citizen’s Action Center – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town has partnered with GOVQA Software and Virtual Town Hall to create the Citizen’s Action Center on the Town’s website.  Through this service, he said, residents can search and track frequently asked questions, submit a question, or place a service request to the proper Town department.  
Licenses

Common Victualler (New Owner)

· Fratello’s Pizza and Pasta, 202 South Meadow Road, Unit 4, Wael Abdrabou.  
Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Common Victualler (New) License to Fratello’s Pizza and Pasta.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For South Shore Taxi:

· Allan Hill
16 High Pine Drive, Plymouth, MA  02360
CORI background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Vehicle for Hire Operator (New) License for Allan Hill to operate as a driver for South Shore Taxi.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine and Malt

· Our House Services, Philippe Ducrot, 40 Russell Street requested  six (6) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for wine tasting dinners from 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. on the dates listed below.  Liquor liability insurance is in place.
September 12, 13, 19, 20, 26, and 27, 2008
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted six (6) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses to Our House Services / Philippe Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Change of Manager (Liquor)

· Plymouth Properties LLC d/b/a the British Beer Company, 6 Middle Street is requesting a Change of Manager from Sarah Angley to Robert Clarke.  Background check shows no basis for denial.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Change of Manager (from Sarah Angley to Robert Clarke) to Plymouth Properties LLC d/b/a the British Beer Company.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes of April 29, 2008 – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the April 29, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 3-0-2, approved, with abstentions from Vice Chairman Malaguti (who did not attend this meeting) and Selectman Mahoney (who was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting).
Meeting Minutes of May 6, 2008 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the minutes from the May 6, 2008 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Mahoney (who was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting).
Liaison to the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to elect Selectman Machado to serve as its liaison to the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Committee Appointment / Cultural Council – The Board voted to appoint Lynn Holdsworth to the Cultural Council, for a term effective September 10, 2008 through June 30, 2010.
Committee Appointment / Recycling – The Board voted to re-appoint Donna Petrangelo to the Recycling Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2011. 

Determination of Interest – The Board voted to determine that the interest of Kopelman & Paige, PC as agent for the Commonwealth Land Title Insurance Company, with waiver of agent’s premium, in the issuance of an owner’s title insurance policy with respect to property shown as Plymouth Assessor’s Map 82 as Lot 19, off Sandwich Road (along Hayden Pond) to be acquired by the Town will not adversely affect Kopelman & Paige PC’s representation of the Town, and that such representation will not be materially limited by its responsibilities to the Commonwealth.

Adjustment to Vote on Article 3 (Unpaid Bills) – The Board voted to adjust its previous vote on Town Meeting Article 3 (Unpaid Bills) to reflect the following changes:

· Eliminate the payment of $200.00 for the Treasurer/Collector’s Office

· Eliminate the payment of $19,172.17 for the Maintenance Department

· Eliminate the payment of $200.00 for the Maintenance Department

Assistant Town Manager, Melissa Arrighi, provided the board with a brief update on the reasons for these changes, noting that these unpaid bills will be paid from ‘raise and appropriate’ as recommended by the Finance Director, rather than from the current year budget.
Appointment of Additional Labor Counsel – The Board voted to appoint Attorney John Clifford, Esq., as additional Labor Counsel for the Town of Plymouth.

Visit to Southwark, England – The Board voted to determine that, (1) the Town Manager’s travel to Plymouth and Southwark, England is for legitimate public purpose, (2) the Board has received a full disclosure in writing of the travel and expenses to be covered, and (3) the Board has found that the invitation for the Town Manager’s spouse, Veronique Sylvia, to accompany him in his official visit is a matter of English social custom.
Mr. Sylvia discussed the purpose behind the invitation extended to him and his wife by Southwark, and he noted that he consulted with Town Counsel to ensure that his acceptance of the invitation was consistent with the State Ethics Commission’s regulations.  Mr. Sylvia disclosed the total expenses related to the trip, which will be completely paid for by Southwark.
Public Comment
Paul Brzycky addressed the Board and identified himself as an employee of the Parks Department.  Mr. Brzycky said that he and his co-workers have concerns about the safety of the new DPW Annex.  He questioned the efforts made by the Town to clean the facility and remove any remnants of silica dust left behind from the building’s previous occupants (MBO Precast), as he and his co-workers claim that they can still see dust on the ceilings and walls.

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that she meets with the unions representing these employees on a weekly basis and has responded to these concerns since they were first raised.  She then reported on the activities that the Town has taken, to-date, to comply with the safety recommendations made by both the State’s Division of Occupational Safety (“DOS”) and Plymouth’s own Health Department. 
Selectman Mahoney inquired if the Town had conducted any air quality tests.  Mr. Sylvia reiterated the steps taken by the Town to respond to the concerns raised by the employees and comply with the recommendations made by DOS.  Representatives from DOS were well aware of the building’s previous industrial use, Mr. Sylvia said, and had DOS felt that an air quality test was necessary, the Town would have conducted one. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the building’s previous occupants had pressure washed the facility prior to its sale.  The Town, he said, has since washed it, again, and HEPA-vacuumed the space to ensure that all of the remaining particulate was captured.   Considering the condition of the previous garage housing the Parks department (the “Phinney Building”)—which was nearly condemned—he said, the DPW Annex is in much better condition, and was a great purchase upon which Town could expand and consolidate its DPW facilities.  While he would certainly not want to put anyone at risk, Vice Chairman Malaguti asserted, he hopes that these concerns have not been expressed by employees as a means to obstruct the consolidation of the Town’s DPW divisions at one site.
Selectman Tavares inquired if there were any final measures that could be taken to put these concerns to rest.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would discuss this further with the union and with the Town’s insurance representatives.  
Bill Ellis, another employee of the Parks Department, echoed the concerns expressed by Mr. Brzycky and presented the Board with photographs of the DPW Annex and a bag containing a sample of the building’s insulation which, Mr. Ellis alleged, appeared to be caked with silica dust.

Public Hearing – Bourne Road Layout
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider the proposal for a new layout of Bourne Road, as outlined by the Engineering Division of Plymouth’s Department of Public Works. 
Sid Kashi, Town Engineer, provided the Board with a detailed presentation on plans to alter the layout of Bourne Road.  He displayed a map outlining the proposed relocation, which was devised to mitigate the traffic impacts associated with the forthcoming A.D. Makepeace development, River Run.  The Town and A.D. Makepeace have applied for a roadway grant that will fund the oversight, documentation, and design of this project, he explained, and the DPW will oversee its construction (expected to begin in 2009).  Mr. Kashi noted that this layout alteration is supported by the Planning Board and the Advisory & Finance Committee; with the support of the Selectmen, he said, the new layout will be brought forth to Town Meeting for final approval (Article 13).
Members of the Board posed questions to Mr. Kashi regarding the new layout, and discussion ensued around safety improvements, traffic calming measures, maintenance, and feedback from residents.

Chairman Quintal opened the public hearing to comment from citizens in favor of the new layout.
Oliver Durrell, resident of 244 Bourne Road and Precinct 12 Town Meeting Member, noted his support of the proposed changes to Bourne Road.  Despite his initial reservations about the impacts that might result from the River Run development, Mr. Durrell explained, he has found that both the Town’s Planning Department and A.D. Makepeace have been very responsive to the concerns of neighboring residents.    

Chairman Quintal opened the public hearing to comment from citizens opposed to the new layout.

Russ Chokrek of 270 Bourne Road noted that his property falls at the south end of where the new layout connects with the original roadway.  He expressed concern over the amount of traffic that could potentially be funneled in front of his property as a result of the new layout.   Mr. Chokrek clarified that, while he is not opposed to the new layout, he feels that the new connector was not extended far enough.

Mr. Kashi noted that his department has asked A.D. Makepeace to state, in writing, its intentions to give the Town right-of-way for further sections of realignment.  The Town, however, will also need right-of-way from several residential property owners if it wishes to extend this realignment, he said.  The layout being presented to Town Meeting, Mr. Kashi affirmed, represents the extent to which the Town can currently and legally realign Bourne Road.

Pat Killory of 200 Bourne Road asked the Town Engineer to elaborate on the manner in which the old section of road will be brought together with the new section of road near Plymouth South Elementary School.   
Mr. Kashi explained that, as part of the traffic mitigation improvements required of A.D. Makepeace, studies will be conducted on the need for pedestrian signals near the school.

Seeing no further comment from the public, Chairman Quintal closed the hearing.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to support the new layout of Bourne Road, as presented by the Town Engineer.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Fall Town Meeting Articles
Article 22

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase, or other exchange certain parcels of land shown as Lots 158B and 159 on Assessors Map 37A and or convey by sale or exchange land shown as a portion of Lot O on Assessor’s Map 37A, all parcels located in an area generally known as “Plymouth Long Beach,” and further that the Town be authorized to vote the transfer of the care, custody, and control of a portion of Lot O on Assessor’s Map 37A, said parcel located in the area generally known as “Plymouth Long Beach” currently in the custody of the Board of Selectmen for general purposes to the Board of Selectmen for conveyance; and further that the Town authorize the Board of Selectmen to sell said property for a sum or convey said property by other exchange and upon conditions to be determined by the Board of Selectmen and pursuant to the requirements of M.G.L. Ch. 30B or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION:  Thomas Kelley., ET AL.

Attorney Joseph Gallitano, representing the DeMarzo family, explained that significant errors were made when land on Plymouth Long Beach was registered back in 1920, producing boundary inaccuracies of anywhere from 75 to 100 feet.  Article 22 represents a land swap between the Town and the DeMarzo’s to correct the inaccuracies related to his client’s property, he said, similar to the recent land swaps for the Buttner, Melahoures, and Laughlin properties.  
Attorney Gallitano outlined the details of the proposed land swap, noting that his clients have offered to give the Town more frontage along the harbor in exchange for his clients’ need for additional square footage to house their septic system.  Attorney Gallitano referenced a list of recommendations made by David Gould, the Town’s Environmental Manager, in regards to the land swap, several of which, he said, his clients have accommodated within their proposal.  One of Mr. Gould’s recommendations, however, asked that the DeMarzo’s compensate the Town for the additional square footage they would acquire as part of the swap, Attorney Gallitano noted.   The DeMarzo’s have asked that the Town forgo the compensation, he said, as they have offered the addition of desirable frontage along the harbor as an exchange.
Discussion ensued around the request for compensation for the additional square footage and the responsibility of the landowners to remove any structures off of Town property, once the land swap takes place.

Ms. Arrighi stated her understanding that the previous land swaps between the Town and Long Beach property owners were of equal exchange.  The DeMarzo’s, she noted, are requesting an additional 3,000 + square feet, and Mr. Gould’s recommendation for monetary compensation in the amount of $21,500.00 represents the assessed value of the additional footage.   
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved that the Board recommend the land swap as outlined—with the exception of the monetary compensation—in consideration of the money the property owners have invested thus far to correct the boundary mistake.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion and discussion ensued.
Ms. Arrighi outlined the list of recommendations made by Mr. Gould, which included restoration to any disturbed areas and the relocation of the private driveway, amongst others.   Ms. Arrighi referenced a memo from the Town’s Conservation Planner, Elizabeth Sullivan, in which she concurred with Mr. Gould and recommended that, if at any time the septic system is updated, it should be relocated to the dwelling side of the property.

Vice Chairman Malaguti modified his motion to recommend the land swap as outlined, provided that the property owners meet all those recommendations made by Environmental Management and Conservation but the monetary exchange of $21,500.00.  Selectman Mahoney seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.  

Article 23
To see if the Town will vote to institute a bylaw to ban plastic bags in the Town of Plymouth. These plastic bags are sometimes referred to as one-use bags given for purchases during check-out. These need to be banned and then replaces with paper, re-usable and/or bio-degradable bags, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION:  James Sweeney, ET AL.

Jim Sweeney and Karen Jean of Sustainable Plymouth addressed the Board on behalf of Article 23.  Ms. Jean provided a presentation on why Sustainable Plymouth is leading the initiative to ban the use of “t-shirt style” plastic bags (those commonly used by supermarket and large-chain retailers) in Plymouth.   Within her presentation, Ms. Jean outlined the toxicity of these bags and their harmful effects upon the environment.  By banning the use of these bags, she said, Plymouth will take a stand against the corporate lobby that has long resisted the efforts of environmentally-minded citizens who wish to encourage the use of re-usable shopping bags.   Ms. Jean urged the Board to take a leadership role on this matter for the better of the environment.

Selectman Machado asked if a Town bylaw to ban these bags could supersede a State law.  Ms. Arrighi explained that, yes, it can, but she recommended that the Board hold its decision on Article 23 until the Board of Health conducts its scheduled hearing on October 8th to review the plastic bag ban.

Mr. Sweeney noted that Sustainable Plymouth has conducted outreach with several of Plymouth’s business owners and retailers.  The smaller, locally-owned establishments were the most progressive and receptive to the ban, he remarked, while the larger, corporate retailers were the most resistant.   The Board of Health, he said, will send formal notices of the public hearing to local retailers, inviting them to participate in the October 8th discussion. 

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to table its recommendation on Article 23.  Voted 5-0-0, tabled.
Article 24 and Article 25

ARTICLE 24:  To see if the Town will vote to transfer a parcel of land consisting of approximately 0.17 acres identified by Parcel ID: 027-000-055-089, located on South Pond Street, from the Town Treasurer, for the purposes of sale, and to authorize the Board of Selectman to convey the parcel to a non-profit organization dedicated to affordable housing, for purposes of constructing a single-family housing unit, subject to such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectman and the non-profit organization deem appropriate, including payment of consideration of $1.00 and that the Town be granted an affordable housing restriction in said property, and to authorize the Board of Selectman to accept said restriction. 

BY PETITION: Carol King, ET AL.

ARTICLE 25:  To see if the Town will vote to consolidate and transfer two parcels of land consisting of approximately  0.16 acres identified by Parcel IDs: 021-000-054A-000 and 021-000-054B-000 located on Wood Street and South Street, respectively, from the Town Treasurer, for the purposes of sale, and to authorize the Board of Selectman to convey the parcel to a non-profit organization dedicated to affordable housing, for purposes of constructing a single-family housing unit, subject to such terms and conditions as the Board of Selectman and the non-profit organization deem appropriate, including payment of consideration of $1.00 and that the Town be granted an affordable housing restriction in said property, and to authorize the Board of Selectman to accept said restriction.

BY PETITION:  Carol King, ET AL.

Danielle Justo addressed the Board on behalf of Habitat for Humanity of Greater Plymouth and provided a PowerPoint presentation on the organization’s two requests for transfer of tax title property for the purpose of creating affordable housing.  Ms. Justo discussed the mission of Habitat for Humanity and outlined the two single-family housing projects proposed for Wood Street and South Pond Street, respectively.  The homes, she added, will have “green” elements built in wherever cost efficient.

Through petitioned Articles 24 and 25, Ms. Justo explained, Habitat for Humanity asks that the Town transfer the specified tax title properties for the construction of these homes, which will be deed-restricted as affordable.  If approved, she said, Habitat for Humanity will work closely with Plymouth’s Office of Community Development to complete the projects.
Ms. Arrighi referenced a memo from the Town’s Conservation Agent and pointed out that Articles 24 and 25 are supported by the Office of Planning & Development.
Selectman Tavares inquired if there appeared to be any opposition from the neighborhoods in which these homes are proposed.  Ms. Justo responded that she is unaware if any complaints or opposition to the projects.

Plymouth Rock Studios – Discussion on Memorandum of Understanding

Mr. Sylvia introduced the discussion on the Memorandum of Understanding being drafted between the Town of Plymouth and Plymouth Rock Studios, which will address the impacts that the studio project is expected to have upon Town services and infrastructure.  
Bill Wynne of Plymouth Rock Studios (“PRS”) noted that the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) is one of several “cross-tied” agreements that must all come together if the studio project is to move forward.  Mr. Wynne provided a presentation in which he outlined the components of the MOU—access, stormwater, wastewater, groundwater, and Town services—and noted that, in the event PRS is not the party who builds on the site, the subsequent entity would be required to accomplish those stipulations set forth in the MOU.
Mr. Sylvia encouraged the Board to share their thoughts on any further issues that might be important for the Town to incorporate into the MOU.  
Discussion ensued between members of the Board regarding the forthcoming financial impact study that the Town has procured, i3 funding from the State, constituent concerns, zoning, and input from the Planning Board.  

Mr. Sylvia reiterated that the MOU and the MEPOD (zoning) will be applicable to the property; if PRS goes elsewhere, any entity that wishes to take its place must honor the agreements and zoning.  
A brief discussion followed regarding the possible density of projects that could materialize as a result of this project and the threat of Chapter 40B housing projects.  Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning & Development, confirmed that, while not necessarily slated for this area, there is a potential for 40B projects if PRS backs out and the property becomes available.  Mr. Hartmann then provided the Board with further information on Chapter 61B (under which the Waverly Oaks property is currently classified).

Fall Town Meeting Articles

Article 13

To see if the Town will vote to accept and allow as a public way an extension of the May 2, 1973 layout of Bourne Road recorded at Plymouth Deeds in Book 3886, Page 562, as laid out by the Board of Selectmen and shown on a plan entitled, “Proposed Layout of, a portion of, BOURNE ROAD,” dated August 26, 2008, prepared by Russell A. Firth, Town Surveyor, on file with the Town Clerk; and further, to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by gift, purchase or eminent domain an easement to use said portion of Bourne Road for all purposes for which public ways are used in the Town of Plymouth, and all associated easements; and, further to see if the Town will vote to raise, appropriate, transfer from available funds, accept gifts or borrow a sum of money for this purpose and any expenses related thereto and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to enter into all agreements and take all related actions necessary or appropriate to carry out this acquisition, or take any other action relative thereto.  

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

Chairman Quintal noted that Article 13 refers to the presentation the Board heard earlier during the evening on the new layout of Bourne Road.  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 13 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 11

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, including Challenge Grant funds, the sum of $25,000, more or less, for the acquisition of a .25 acre parcel and appurtenant easement along Town Brook, located off Billington Street in Plymouth, Massachusetts and shown as Assessors Map 27, Lot 129E,  for the purposes of open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or Conservation Commission to acquire such conservation land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions as they may determine, or take any action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi provided the details on Article 11, which pertains to right-of-way issues related to the Town Brook Restoration Project.  The Challenge Grant Funds requested through this article, she said, will help to acquire this right-of-way for the better of the entire restoration project.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti, the Board voted to recommend Article 11 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 12

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, including Challenge Grant funds, the sum of $400,000, more or less, for the acquisition of a 69.29 acre parcel located off Billington Street in Plymouth, Massachusetts and shown as Assessors Map 98, Lot 105 and Assessors Map 98, Lot 104  for the purposes of  wellhead protection and open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or Conservation Commission to acquire such conservation land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions as they may determine, or take any action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Ms. Arrighi referenced the map pertaining to another parcel on Off-Billington Street relating to Town Brook Restoration Project.  She provided further details on the article and explained that the Town’s Environmental Manager views this parcel as a key factor to the overall success of the restoration project.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 14

To see if the Town will vote, pursuant to G.L. c. 82A, §2, to designate the Board of Selectmen as the appointing authority for the board or officer responsible for the issuance of trench excavation permits pursuant to G.L. c. 82A, §4, and 520 CMR 14.00, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Kashi explained to the Board that a recent accidental death in Bridgewater prompted our DPW, in conjunction with Town Counsel, to recommend that the Selectmen be the issuing authority for trench excavation permits.  Through this article, he said, the Selectmen would be given the authority to designate a department, or Director of Inspectional Services, or Director of Health, etc. to issue these permits via a standard, mandatory application process.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 14 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 19

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen, or its designated representatives, the Town Manager, Director of Finance and Director of Assessing to negotiate with Entergy Nuclear Generation Company with regard to the development of a legally binding tax agreement, pursuant to applicable provisions of G.L. c.59; or take any other action relative thereto. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN  

Mr. Sylvia explained that, in anticipation of a decision by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission to renew the license of Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station, the Town will need authorization for the following officials and staff members to re-enter negotiations with Entergy (the owner of Pilgrim): The Board of Selectmen, the Town Manager, the Finance Director, and the Director of Assessing.  Duane Morris, he said, will again be the legal team advocating on behalf of the Town of Plymouth.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 19 to Fall Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Flagpole at Memorial Hall – Selectman Machado thanked the Town Manager’s Office for getting the flagpole at Memorial Hall painted.  Hopefully, he said, the Town can ensure that this maintenance is done on a regular schedule in the future.

Solid Waste Survey – Selectman Machado expressed his appreciation that the survey on solid waste options will go out with the next tax mailing, and he asked that the survey be made available in as many mediums as possible to garner the widest response from Plymouth’s citizens.

Tax Collection Rate – Selectman Machado speculated if the Town’s average amount of uncollected tax revenue totaled near $1.5 million.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he believes the amount is somewhere near that figure, but noted that Plymouth’s Collectors Office has done a remarkable job to keep the Town at a 90% collection rate.
Letters

Request for Crosswalk at Senior Housing Complex – Chairman Quintal made note of a letter from a citizen requesting a crosswalk at the senior housing complex on Court Street (next to the Plymouth Housing Authority).   He referred the request to the Town Manager.

New Business

Wellingsley Brook – Selectman Mahoney noted that a petition was circulating at the recent County Commissioners meeting which requests the removal of dam on private property that is impeding the flow of Wellingsley Brook and the native trout that use the brook to spawn.   Selectman Mahoney noted that he took a tour of the brook and the dam with Evelyn Strawn, chair of the Conservation Commission.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he has spoken with the Town’s Environmental Manager, David Gould, about this matter and has scheduled a meeting to review the issue further.
County Farm Conservation Restriction – Selectman Tavares commented that the Plymouth County Advisory Board will meet on September 11, 2008 to discuss the County Farm Conservation Restriction (“CR”).  While the County Commissioners have not yet taken a final vote on the matter, he said, they appear to be interested in remaining consistent with the original agreement to place the CR on the historic farm in exchange for payment of $300,000.00 from the Town of Plymouth.   If it is still the position of the Board to also remain consistent with this agreement, Selectman Tavares noted, that is the sentiment he will bring to the County Advisory Board meeting.  

No objections were made to the position that Selectman Tavares noted he would bring to the County Advisory Board on behalf of the Selectmen.

Remembering September 11th – Chairman Quintal took a moment to recognize those lives that were lost in the tragedy of September 11, 2001.

Executive Session
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Mahoney – yes, Tavares – yes, and Quintal – yes.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return from Executive Session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting.

Recorded by Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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